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Message from the Chair

Can you believe another year has gone by? As they say, time flies when you’re having fun.

Nunavut Tourism has accomplished a lot in the last few years. | am pleased to say this is
because of our exceptional volunteer board and our dedicated staff. Our membership has
grown, mostly from Nunavut-based companies, the number of inquiries we have received
continues to increase, and our exceptional staff continues to work hard to serve our
members.

Nunavut Tourism staff visited 11 communities in the last year! Our commitment is to serve our members in the
communities and we are meeting with them in person to do that. In the next year we plan to visit communities we
missed last year and make the first ever visit by Nunavut Tourism to Sanikiluag. We cannot serve our members or
properly promote Nunavut if we have not experienced it ourselves.

We have done some amazing things in the last year and none of this would have been possible without our funding
partners and their generous support. Their continued support and confidence in Nunavut Tourism allows us the
opportunity to do what we do. The Government of Nunavut Department of Economic Development and
Transportation is a core funder, with CanNor providing significant support for our projects. The Department of
Environment, Fisheries and Sealing division and the Department of Culture, Language, Elders, and Youth have also
been very supportive. And we cannot forget the support we get from our members on FAM tours and special
projects like CTV Canada AM’s recent visit. | am pleased you, our members, see the value in what we are doing
and buy into it.

Nunavut Tourism continues to be very involved in working with ED&T on the new tourism strategy for Nunavut.
When completed, this strategy will be a document that all major stakeholders will have contributed to and will be
the roadmap for tourism for the next five years.

| am very proud of what we have accomplished in the last year. We are succeeding at getting Nunavut recognized
as a unique travel destination. Nunavut Tourism continues to serve our members well, and works hard to respond
to member needs. We are part of the Nunavut landscape. This is an organization that has accomplished a lot in
the past few years and is poised to do even more in the future.

Be proud of your organization. Be proud of what you, the tourism industry in Nunavut has accomplished.

Betty Ann Eaton
Chairperson, Nunavut Tourism Board of Directors
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CEO’s Report

This year has been very busy and has gone by so quickly! Welcome back to another
Nunavut Tourism Annual General Meeting. | am very pleased that once again we have
been able to assist members from all over the territory to attend this meeting and the
training that goes on during the week.

The last year saw Nunavut Tourism do things some thought were impossible. We
accomplished many things and this would not have been possible without the support of
our Board and staff. Nunavut Tourism is very lucky to have a Board of Directors made up

of extraordinary individuals in the tourism industry who are dedicated to attending monthly meetings and twice a
year in-person meetings. And please remember this is a voluntary Board; they receive no compensation for doing
this. Nunavut Tourism’s staff is very special. They are amazing individuals and come together to work as a team
that can do anything put before them. The Board and staff make my job much easier.

Over the last year we have done a lot! Some of the highlights of the past year include :

Our membership has grown by over 10% in the last year. We now have 144 members and are growing
every month!

Our relationships are strong with our funding partners, members, community organizations and other key
groups.

Working with a consultant provided by ED&T, Nunavut Tourism Board and senior staff went through a
strategic planning exercise in March. All felt the weekend was very useful and the resulting document will
serve as a strategic plan for the 2012-2017 period. A synopsis of this plan is attached as Appendix F. All
recognize that this plan will need to be revisited next spring after the finalization of the tourism strategy
so that our plan can mesh well with that document.

We attended a number of Canadian Tourism events to promote Nunavut to domestic and international
media and tour operators. Nunavut had full schedules at Rendez-vous Canada, showing how high interest
in the territory and what we have to offer is. Nunavut Tourism attends CTC events to network and learn
from our counterparts across the country and to ensure our voice is heard at the national level.

We assisted with 13 FAM trips this year covering a range of publications, both domestic and foreign.

For the first time since April 1, 1999, a LIVE television broadcast took place in Nunavut when CTV’s Canada
AM broadcast from Iqaluit July 9 & 10. This was a major undertaking and saw Nunavut go live to over 2
million viewers a day! This would not have been possible without the generous support of our funding
partners, particularly ED&T and our members.

Nunavut Tourism staff attended the Nunavut, Kitikmeot and Kivalliq trade shows, as well as the Outdoor
Adventure Show in Toronto.

Nunavut Tourism sponsored a lunch at the Northern Lights trade show in Ottawa which was to feature Dr.
David Suzuki speaking on the importance of Nunavut’s environment to tourism. Unfortunately, Dr. Suzuki
fell ill and a replacement from his foundation spoke about environmental issues on his behalf.

Nunavut Tourism staff visited 11 communities in Nunavut. Some of these were one day visits as part of a
Community Economic Development trip, but many were a couple of days or more. We want to hear from
our members and encourage more people to get involved in tourism. There is no better way to do this
than face to face. These community visits will continue to be an important part of what we do.
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e The Pan Territorial Marketing Initiative, led by Nunavut Tourism and funded generously by CanNor, saw a
new commercial run on national TV last spring. The commercial was very well received and all three
territories experienced positive results from this. Watch for exciting things planned this spring including
our commercials running again and a special promotion on the Weather Network.

e Nunavut Tourism continued work with the Government of Nunavut, CanNor and NTI on a new tourism
strategy for Nunavut; this document will be a blueprint for tourism in Nunavut.

e Nunavut’s first ever tourism conference was held in March. This event had over 100 participants from all
over Nunavut and as far away as Greenland. The support of the industry and our funding partners
enabled Nunavut Tourism to host a very successful event. Sessions covered a broad range of subjects and
were very well attended. Feedback on the event was very positive. We hope this will become a bi-annual
event.

e Nunavut Tourism worked with the Department of Environment, Parks and Special Places Division to host
the Canadian Parks Council and the Canadian Heritage Rivers Board meetings in May. This event saw
people from all over the country attend. Those in attendance had a great conference and the event was
extremely well received.

e Nunavut Tourism hosted a presentation in Toronto in February for tour operators and media. This event
was highly successful with one new operator, G Adventures, now carrying a Nunavut product, and
discussions of potential partnering opportunities with a major Canadian clothing manufacturer and two
FAM trips with major publications secured.

e Nunavut Tourism continues its advocacy role on behalf of the industry, addressing issues that matter to
the industry. This is a regular and ongoing activity to ensure that the needs of our members are met and
the differences of the tourism industry in Nunavut are noted and potentially addressed in territorial and
national legislation.

e Our new image bank was launched with over 4,000 images better organized and catalogued. This image
bank is available to members, stakeholder groups and the media for promotion of Nunavut. The next
phase will see video clips of Nunavut added to the image bank.

e As part of the CTV event in July, our new website was launched on national television with bright yellow
Frisbees. This site took a little longer than planned but we consulted with industry along the way to
ensure it was what Nunavut wanted and with potential consumers to be sure it would meet their needs as
well. Feedback so far has been very positive and the number of visits has been consistently higher than
our previous site.

e We are working on a new co-op advertising campaign for members that will enable you to participate in
national magazines for a very affordable price. The campaign is in the final design phase and information
will be coming to members shortly so ads can run this winter/ spring.

The above are just some of the highlights. This is on top of the regular marketing, working with members, running
the visitor centres, and other things Nunavut Tourism does. As a small organization of only 12 full-time staff (and
that includes all three visitor centres), we accomplish a lot!

We continue to work closely with the Department of Environment, Fisheries and Sealing Division on recreational
sport fishing, an area Nunavut Tourism has neglected for a while. We hosted fly fishing training tied to last year’s
AGM, supported specific fishing-focused FAM trips and worked with Nunavut Arctic College to start updating the
Fishing Guide course which has not been updated since 1986. This update will be completed this year and we will
offer the course in one region this coming February. We continue this work on fishing with DOE’s support and will
continue to work to see this sector of tourism increase. Recreational sport fishing is a growing sector around the
world and we want to be sure Nunavut is a well-known hot spot.
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With the support of CLEY, we have been able to offer exceptional programming at our visitor centres. All three
have helped with community events, and Igaluit and Cambridge Bay have offered additional programming aimed
at tourists and bringing the community into the visitor centre. Showcasing these facilities to the communities
means people often realize the assets they have in the community to share with visitors. Our after school program
is very popular and was expanded to cover the winter break period. Inuit Art Experiences provide visitors an
opportunity to interact with artists directly and hear about how they do their work and what inspires them. Guest
speakers and movie nights are also popular in both Iqaluit and Cambridge Bay with over 35 people attending most
evenings and significantly more for special speakers.

We continue to work with our traditional funding partners and are exploring ways to bring new ones to the table
and better serve our members.

Nunavut Tourism members have much to look forward to. We are working to continue adding benefits to help our
members thrive. Our commitment is to build the organization, listen to members and help grow the industry. The
regional roundtables that took place earlier this week were a result of your feedback and request. Workshops by
Transport Canada and the CTHRC were held based on concerns voiced by members.

Last year we started electronic voting and had a great response (over 50% of members voted in the election for
board members. This year we have refined things and have provided a way for all members to participate with a
secret ballot. We have national organizations looking at how we are doing this so they can do the same and
Nunavut Tourism is quite proud to be a leader in this area.

These are only the highlights. | cannot thank the dedicated staff and volunteer Board we have enough. They have
made a huge difference in this organization and are the reason we have accomplished so much this year.

We have already started to work on things for this coming year and have some significant activities planned. We
know we will be able to count on our members when we call them to get involved in projects because of the
results we have achieved in the past.

The future looks very bright. Nunavut Tourism wants to build a strong, sustainable tourism industry in

Nunavut. We look forward to an exciting new year and to taking Nunavut from a destination everyone dreams
about to one that inspires people to turn that dream into a reality. Tourism has not yet reached its full potential in
Nunavut and it is our goal to help the industry reach that potential by working hard and listening to the industry
and our members.

Colleen Dupuis
Chief Executive Officer
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Vision

Our Vision is to facilitate the development of an environmentally responsible and economically viable tourism
industry in Nunavut, characterized by professionalism and operating in harmony with Inuit culture and tradition.

Mission

Our Mission as a not-for-profit membership association is to encourage tourism development by providing
specialized knowledge and expertise in five key areas: marketing, research, product development, training, and
visitor services.

Working in partnership with governments, Inuit associations, communities, and tourism operators, we promote
those tourism opportunities, which offer a means of sustainable economic growth, cultural preservation and social
benefits for the people of Nunavut.

Background

Nunavut Tourism was established in 1996 as a non-profit association, incorporated under the NWT Society’s Act,
and began with one seconded government staff person serving as Executive Director.

The organization’s headquarters staff now includes a senior management team of CEO, Finance Manager,

and Director of Member & Visitor Services. Other full-time staff include the Marketing Officer, Project Officer,
Research Assistant, Executive Assistant, and Administrative Assistant, along with contract employees hired to work
on special projects. Nunavut Tourism also manages the three regional visitor centres in Iqaluit, Rankin Inlet, and
Cambridge Bay.

Nunavut Tourism receives its core funding from the Department of Economic Development and Transportation,
based upon a Contribution Agreement. Other government departments, both territorial and federal, contribute
financial support towards a variety of programs and special projects.

Nunavut Tourism is governed by a Board of Directors who provide their time on a voluntary basis.
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Marketing & Communications

Introduction

As Destination Marketing Organization for the territory, Nunavut Tourism is responsible for promoting Nunavut as
a travel destination, guiding potential travelers to our members’ products and encouraging them to visit our
communities.

Nunavut Tourism aims to position Nunavut as a one-of-a-kind “bucket list” travel destination to consumers and the
travel trade in both domestic and international markets. Our marketing activities include advertising, public and
media relations, attendance at media/trade/consumer shows and other industry events, social media, market
research and much more.

Through collaboration and partnerships with the private sector, governments and other stakeholders, Nunavut
Tourism is also able to participate in bigger projects which further promote Nunavut’s wealth of tourism
opportunities and encourage tourism as a means of sustainable economic growth, cultural preservation and social
benefits for the people of Nunavut.

Website

One of the most significant projects of this past year has been the complete redesign and redevelopment of
Nunavut Tourism’s website, www.nunavuttourism.com.

Following a detailed review of the previous site’s limitations, it was decided that a brand new website was the right

solution to provide users with the best possible online experience. Nunavut Tourism has worked closely over the
past year with Ayaya Marketing & Communications to
develop a more attractive, more comprehensive, and more
user-friendly website to entice potential tourists to visit
Nunavut.

Phase 1 of the new website was launched July 9™ 2012 and
was announced live on CTV’s Canada AM during a special
Nunavut Day broadcast from Igaluit. This was an extremely
valuable opportunity to reach viewers on a national level, and
resulted in more than quadruple the average number of
website hits on July 9™ and in the days following the
broadcast.

Key features of the new website include:

Better User Experience

The top priority for the new website was to offer a better user
experience. This included redesigning the site to be a better
reflection of Nunavut Tourism’s brand, as well as creating

Nunavuttourism.com’s new home page design
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more visual appeal through the heavy use of our media library’s most impactful imagery. Secondly, the
navigation was restructured to be more intuitive and to make it easier for users to find the information
they are looking for. Lastly, the website’s content was significantly expanded to make existing sections
much more comprehensive, and to add new sections highlighting important practical information about
planning and booking a trip to Nunavut.

e Member Database
One of the most useful features of the new website is the Find Services tool, which allows users to search
through a database of Nunavut Tourism members (both by activity and by community) in order to find the
operators and services that suit their interests and meet their needs. Conducting a search results in a list
of relevant members including contact information, a short description of the business or service, and a
link to the member’s website, if available. This new tool is extremely valuable in connecting potential
tourists with the experiences they are seeking, guiding them down the path to purchase, and driving
traffic to our members’ websites.

e Interactive Google Map
Another important feature of the website is the new Google map, an interactive tool which allows users
to familiarize themselves with Nunavut’s geography at a snapshot level or by zooming into an aerial view
of each community. Users can explore communities, locate accommodations, and in the near future all
national and territorial parks, as well as heritage rivers, will be added to the map.

e User Survey
Nunavut Tourism is now able to capture valuable information about website visitors through an optional
survey offered when users order guides and maps. The survey gathers details about what users’ interests
are, what type of trip they are planning, when they plan to visit and more. The data is then analyzed in-
house by Nunavut Tourism’s Research Assistant and will ultimately be used to improve Nunavut Tourism’s
marketing and promotion efforts.

The response to the new website continues to be very positive. Nunavut Tourism is currently working on Phase 2
of the site, which will include a new and improved ‘Members Only’ section, an online media library, member
advertising, trade/media/business travel sections, as well as a basic French version of the site. These components
are expected to roll out as they are completed in late 2012 and early 2013.

Trade, Media and Consumer Shows

One of Nunavut Tourism’s key marketing activities is attendance at trade and consumer shows. These offer the
opportunity to enhance Nunavut Tourism’s visibility, promote new and existing products and programs, generate
leads, gain competitor insights, make key industry contacts, and manage current and future relationships.

The following shows were attended over the last year:

Kivalliq & Kitikmeot Trade Shows (November 2011, February 2012) — Nunavut Tourism attended the regional
trade shows again last year and will continue to do so going forward in order to maintain a presence in the western
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regions. These shows provide a valuable opportunity to meet with current and potential members, as well as other
businesses relevant to tourism in the area. Additionally, since these events are well-attended by the public,
Nunavut Tourism is able to educate the community about the importance of tourism and the benefits it can bring
to their region.

Tourism Industry Association of Canada Conference (November 2011) — TIAC’s annual conference, held in
Ottawa, brings delegates from across the country to the doorstep of the country’s elected officials and decision-
makers whose departments and agencies impact upon the industry. It’s an event that discusses the tourism picture
in Canada as a whole and provides valuable insight for Nunavut Tourism about trends, changes in the industry and
other factors that impact tourism in the North.

Northern Lights (February 2012) — Northern Lights is a business and cultural showcase of Nunavut, Nunavik,
Labrador and Nunatsiavut. The highlight of this year’s show was
Nunavut Tourism’s luncheon sponsorship featuring keynote
speaker David Suzuki, where Nunavut Tourism first had the
opportunity to show a video of Nunavut followed by Board Chair
Betty Ann Eaton addressing the audience and introducing Suzuki.
Unfortunately, due to illness, David Suzuki was not able to attend
in person but connected via video conference to speak to the
audience about the importance of preserving the north’s pristine
natural environment and how this fits into tourism. A
representative from the David Suzuki Foundation attended the
luncheon on Suzuki’s behalf to deliver the remainder of the

Nunavut Tourism staff at Northern Lights 2012
in Ottawa. presentation.

The Outdoor Adventure Show (February 2012) — The Outdoor
Adventure Show is Canada’s largest consumer adventure show and is
held annually in Toronto in February. The show spans three days and
centers around outdoor adventure sports of all kinds — camping,
hiking, canoeing, kayaking, mountain climbing and more —and so has
been a good fit Nunavut Tourism and booth partners Parks Canada
and Nunavut Parks. The show was well-attended and Nunavut’s
booth received a lot of traffic and inquiries. Nunavut Tourism also
hosted a dinner for tour operators and media from the Toronto area
who have an interest in Nunavut and used the opportunity to deliver
Nunavut Tourism staff talking to curious

a presentation and network with attendees throughout the evening. consumers at the Outdoor Adventure Show

Rendez-vous Canada (May 2012) — Each year the Canadian Tourism Commission hosts Rendez-vous Canada, a
trade event where the Canadian tourism industry meets with international buyers who are looking for new
Canadian product. This year, the show was held in Edmonton and was also attended by several Nunavut Tourism
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members. Interest in Nunavut was very high and good connections were made with operators and other
representatives from domestic, US, and European markets.

GoMedia (May 2012) — GoMedia is an annual media marketplace organized by the Canadian Tourism Commission
and held in a different Canadian city each year, where the Canadian tourism industry has a chance to connect with
both Canadian and international travel media. This year, the event was
held in Whitehorse and was of particular value to Nunavut Tourism as one
of the evening events was themed around
Canada’s North, and Nunavut had a chance to
highlight its culture and cuisine through a
throat singing performance, Nunavut-specific
dishes on the evening’s menu, and a booth
displaying Inuit art and other traditional
cultural pieces from Nunavut. The event was a

Nunavut Tourism’s booth at GoMedia’s success and several excellent media
northern-themed evening event. connections were made which resulted in Nunavut throat singers perform
FAM trips in the summer Of 2012 for over 250 travel media and

industry.

Nunavut Trade Show (September 2012) — Organized by the Baffin
Regional Chamber of Commerce, the Nunavut Trade Show is Northern
Canada’s largest annual business event. This year, Nunavut Tourism
focused on promoting Nunavut as a destination for meetings,
conferences and retreats, as well as making contact with potential
members. Nunavut Tourism also delivered a presentation on the success
of this summer’s Canada AM broadcast from Iqaluit and how different
organizations can work together on projects that promote Nunavut.

Nunavut Tourism accepts the Special
Achievement Award at this year’s Business
Achievement Awards during the Nunavut
Trade Show.

Media Tours

Media familiarization (FAM) tours are an essential means of generating exposure for Nunavut’s tourism
experiences, operators and service providers. It is particularly valuable because editorial coverage is typically
considered to carry more credibility with readers than paid advertising, and is also much more cost-effective to
obtain. Measurement for media is based on equivalent advertising values, which usually far exceed the cost of the
FAM trip, resulting in a very good return on investment. Nunavut Tourism supports a variety of FAM trips every
year as an integral part of its marketing mix.
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Nunavut Tourism regularly receives an abundance of inquiries from media requesting support for FAM trips. These
requests are evaluated on a case by case basis according to the following key criteria:

e Proponents must have a commitment for broadcast or publication prior to visiting Nunavut in order to be
considered.

e Proposed itineraries must include at least one Nunavut Tourism member operator. Projects involving only
wilderness areas with no direct connection to a Nunavut Tourism member will be screened out.

e The intended media outlet and audience for the media coverage must align with Nunavut’s tourist
demographic.

Additionally, in order to ensure fairness to all members, Nunavut Tourism will usually only assist with one FAM trip
per member each year.

The following FAM trips were supported during over the last year:
Born to Explore (TV show, Arviat, November 2011)

Hosted by well-known field scientist and explorer Richard Wiese, Born To Explore airs Saturday mornings on ABC
and has a viewership in the millions. The show takes viewers on enlightening adventures to far-off places where
they are introduced to different cultures and the beauty of the natural world.

The film crew worked with Arctic Kingdom and first spent two days in Arviat meeting with local people,
experiencing the culture and attending performances. Next, they flew by charter to polar bear cabins located
100km south of the community and spent two days viewing and filming the bears.

In addition to half-hour episode which aired in February 2012, this project was also promoted on Good Morning
America, where host Richard Wiese talked about his experience in Nunavut in a very positive light.

Michelle Valberg (Photographer, Arviat, November 2011)

Ottawa photographer Michelle Valberg is not only passionate about photography,
she’s passionate about Canada’s Arctic. With countless trips to Nunavut under her
belt, Michelle has travelled all over the territory to capture the essence of the North
through stunning imagery of the land, the animals, and the people.

This past November, Michelle worked with Arctic Kingdom to visit Arviat and the
nearby polar bear cabins in search of the perfect cover photo for the January 2012
edition of PhotoNews, a Canadian magazine with a circulation of 120,000 copies per
issue distributed through the Globe & Mail across the country. Several days and
hundreds of photos later, Michelle walked away with an iconic image of a polar bear
for the cover and pieced together several more photos from her travels in Nunavut
to accompany the multi-page feature article.

Michelle Valberg’s photo on the
cover of Photo News.
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Toby Saltzman (Journalist, Igaluit, March 2012)

This past March, Nunavut Tourism hosted the first ever Tourism in
Nunavut Conference and brought in seasoned journalist Toby Saltzman
to cover the event and promote Nunavut as a destination for meetings,
conferences and retreats. During her visit, Toby also had the chance to
sample Iqaluit’s tourism experiences and participated in a town tour,
dogsled ride, and the Inuit Art Experience.

Toby’s story on the tourism conference was featured on cvent.com, the

Journalist Toby Saltzman dogsledding with world’s biggest booking engine for meetings and conferences. She also

Inukpak Outfitting in Iqaluit. secured a feature story about her dogsledding experience in Zoomer

magazine’s “Best of Canada” issue in May 2012. Additionally, Toby
dedicated some time to promoting Nunavut through her social media channels.

Liz Fleming (Journalist, Pond Inlet & Iqaluit, June 2012)

Nunavut Tourism worked in cooperation with Arctic Kingdom and Parks Canada to host Liz Fleming in Pond Inlet
for 8 nights and Iqgaluit for 2 nights this past June. Liz completed two articles for the Toronto Star, the first on her
week long safari to Sirmilik National Park with Arctic Kingdom, and the second on her “long weekend getaway” in
Igaluit. Liz also completed a piece for Cruise & Travel Lifestyles magazine about Arctic Kingdom’s yachting tours
and Arctic safaris.

Dorte Sasse (Journalist, Iqaluit & Cape Dorset, June 2012)

Nunavut Tourism assisted with German writer Dorte Sasse’s visits to Iqaluit and Cape Dorset this past June. While
in lgaluit, Dorte toured the art galleries, museum, and other places of interest, and went dogsledding with Inukpak
Outfitting. While in Cape Dorset, Dorte’s focus was experiencing the art scene, including interviews with local
artists and a visit to the West Baffin Eskimo Co-operative. Dorte’s targeted outlets for publication include German
magazines such as TERRA, Hamburger Abendblatt, Touristik aktuell, and Oberosterreichische Nachrichten.

Dan Rubenstein (Editor at Canadian Geographic, Cape Dorset, July 2012)

Dan Rubinstein, editor/photographer for Canadian Geographic magazine, spent almost a week in Cape Dorset in
July with Huit Huit Tours hiking to cultural sites, exploring Mallikjuaq Territorial Park, Andrew Gordon Bay and the
Igalugaajjuit camp by boat, char fishing, wildlife viewing and viewing local art in the community. A feature story
will be published in the March 2013 issue of Canadian Geographic Travel.

Robin Esrock (Travel writer & television personality, Somerset Island, July 2012)

Travel writer Robin Esrock is journeying across Canada in search of items to include in his upcoming book, ‘The
Great Canadian Bucket List’, and visited Somerset Island this summer to find Nunavut Experiences to feature on
the list. Robin was hosted by Arctic Watch lodge and ticked off several bucket list worthy activities such as
kayaking among icebergs, sleeping under the midnight sun and viewing beluga whales from an ice floe. His
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experiences were documented along the way in words, video, photos and social media. The book is set to be
released in April 2013 and is anticipated to be a national bestseller by the book’s publisher Thomas Allen & Sons.

Gregory Gallagher (Travel writer and photojournalist,
Bathurst Inlet Lodge, July 2012)

Travel writer and photojournalist G. B. Gallagher was
hosted by Bathurst Inlet lodge at the beginning of July
gathering interviews, photos and video for his articles in
Dreamscapes Magazine (Globe & Mail insert), Wild
Junket digital publication and a possible future
department slot or feature story in National Geographic
Traveler magazine.

Joerg Michel (Writer & photographer, Travel writer Gregory Gallagher holds up his catch at
Cape Dorset/lqaluit, August 2012) Bathurst Inlet Lodge, July 2012.

Joerg Michel, German market writer and photographer, traveled to Cape Dorset and Igaluit to complete research
on the “Art capital of the Arctic” piece and also a soft adventure piece. The secured assignment is in the travel
section of the German publication DIE ZEIT (weekly paper, roughly comparable with the Sunday edition of The
Globe and Mail or The National Post).

Eva Holland (Travel writer for Matador Network, Gjoa Haven, August 2012)

Nunavut Tourism worked in partnership with the Canadian Tourism Commission to send Eva Holland to Gjoa
Haven at the end of August for a week long adventure with Central Arctic Ventures. Eva is in the process of
composing one main travel narrative and two smaller narratives for Matador Travel Network. Matador is an
independent media company and nexus of travel culture worldwide. They launched in 2006 with the vision for a
travel site and community based on the real cultures, people, and places travelers encounter, as well as a broader
global discussion of historical, political, and socioeconomic realities that inform the lives of travelers.

Duane Radford (Travel writer, Camp Ekaluk, August 2012)

Duane Radford, President of the Outdoor Writers of Canada, visited
Camp Ekaluk this past August 23" to 30™ with B & J Fly-fishing
Adventures. Nunavut Tourism worked in cooperation with the manager
of B & J Fly-fishing to ensure the trip was a success for all who were
involved. The article will be published in the December 2012 issue of
Alberta Outdoorsman magazine and the 2013 fly-fishing edition of the
Canadian Outdoorsman magazine; it will then be rolled over into a
chapter of a book that American author Ross Shickler is writing about
Fishing for Arctic char, Lake trout and Arctic grayling in January 2013.

Fishing expert Duane Radford at Camp
Ekaluk with B&J Flyfishing Adventures.
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Isabelle Chagnon (Travel writer, Adventure Canada Cruise, August 2012)

Nunavut Tourism worked with Adventure Canada to send francophone travel writer Isabelle Chagnon on the
“Arctic Safari” cruise in early August, which included stops at several communities in the Baffin region as well as
historic sites related to the Franklin Expedition. Isabelle obtained several commitments for publication in the
French Canadian market, including Ulysses Travel Guide, travel trade magazine Tourisme Plus, L’Actualité Médicale
(Rogers Group), Isabelle’s travel blog and more.

Mark Lender (Radio writer/producer, Arviat, fall 2012)

Nunavut Tourism contributed to the Arviat Tourism Office’s FAM initiative inviting Mark Lender to Arviat to
experience the fall polar bear migration. Mark is the writer/producer for Living On Earth (PRI), a US nationally
broadcast Public Radio program dedicated exclusively to reporting on nature, environment and wildlife.

Advertising

Nunavut Tourism regularly places advertising in a variety of publications including magazines, newspapers, in-flight
publications, travel guides and more.

Our targeted approach hones in on Nunavut’s core tourist demographic, which has been identified primarily as:

® Ages 45+

® Average household income exceeding $100,000 annually
® Mostly Canadian

® Slightly higher male to female ratio

® Adventure-seeking empty nesters who have already travelled
extensively

In addition to our regular placements, which usually consist of smaller
ads in marketplace sections of publications, Nunavut Tourism also
negotiates several larger placements each year which are often
coupled with editiorial or other advertising bonuses.

Special placements for 2011-12 included:

® Several 1/3 page ads placed in Harper’s (US publication popular
worldwide), which were renewed and increased to full-page ads
following positive response and inquiries.

® Full-page ads coupled with full-page editorial in Horizon Travel
Magazine, which is distributed via the Toronto Star in Toronto and the
National Post in Ottawa to subscribers of these newspapers. This
package also included 30,000 x 5-second spots on the 300 TTC screens
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in the Toronto subway system as well as 3,000 x 5-second spots on the 6 screens at Union Station in Toronto. The
first of these two campaigns ran in late July 2012, which was excellent timing to reinforce the recent exposure on
Canada AM.

e Several advertising/editorial combo placements in German publications recommended by our consultant.
Next to Canada and the US, Germany is the next highest source of tourists in Nunavut.

o Afull-page ad in Canoe & Kayak Magazine (US publication) to reinforce a multi-page article about Nunavut
resulting from a media FAM trip, as well as another feature about a two-person expedition around Ellesmere
Island.

e Afull-page ad in the July issue of the Canadian Business Journal promoting meetings and conferences in
Nunavut, which was placed within a special multi-page feature section on the City of Iqaluit.

Currently, Nunavut Tourism is developing a co-op advertising program for members, where the following five
themes are being promoted: outdoor adventure, wildlife viewing, cultural experiences, recreational fishing, and
fly-fishing. Nunavut Tourism has recently contracted Outcrop Nunavut to design the ads and will begin placements
early in 2013.

This program is beneficial to both Nunavut Tourism and its members because:

e Nunavut Tourism will be able to stretch its advertising dollars much further and generate more exposure for
Nunavut with member buy-in

e  Members who could not otherwise afford advertising will now have a presence in major publications

e By focusing on specific tourism products/activities and giving the reader a call to action, the potential tourist is
guided further down the path to purchase and is more likely to visit Nunavut

Nunavut Tourism is very excited to launch this program. The first campaign will run up to three ad placements per
theme, after which the program will be evaluated and feedback will be sought from members. If successful,
Nunavut Tourism plans to continue this program into the future.

Image Bank

The image bank project was successfully completed in March of 2012.

Nunavut Tourism now has an organized collection of over 4,000 digital images which reside on an in-house server
and are accessed and managed through Canto Cumulus, a sophisticated digital asset management program used
to catalogue the images. In the coming months, a portion of these images will also be made available through an
online media library on Nunavut Tourism’s website.

Throughout this project, the following tasks were completed:

e Nunavut Tourism contacted all sources of photography to verify usage rights and obtain written
confirmation of these rights for our archives
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Any photos which were of poor quality or whose usage rights or photographer could not be identified
were purged from the collection

New photography was acquired to fill some of the content gaps in the library

A selection of 500 slides were chosen from Nunavut Tourism’s extensive 35mm slide collection and were
converted to digital files and professionally retouched for inclusion in the library

All photos entered into the library were applied with the proper metadata, photographer credits,
keywords an other important information to keep the collection organized and easily searchable
Nunavut Tourism’s media library lending policy was reviewed and revised to eliminate commercial usage
as an option for the photos

In addition to in-house use of the image library for marketing materials and corporate communications, Nunavut
Tourism also shares images for limited third party use upon request. This includes:

Nunavut Tourism members, for use in their marketing and promotional materials

The media, to support stories, articles and other media exposure which promotes tourism in Nunavut
Nunavut government departments/agencies (and occasionally federal government
departments/agencies) for use in materials, presentations, and events which promote Nunavut
Other special projects which are reviewed on a case by case basis

Over the next year, Nunavut Tourism will be adding video assets to its media collection including stock footage, b-
roll, and edited promotional clips.

European Market

Nunavut Tourism has renewed its contract with German marketing consultant Michaela Arnold, Managing Director
of Denkzauber Marketing, to continue to develop Nunavut’s presence in the German-speaking European market.

Denkzauber Marketing provides the following services for Nunavut Tourism:

Serve as the in-market representative for German speaking Europe (Germany, Switzerland and Austria)
Coordinate the maintenance of a recently developed German language Nunavut website
(www.nunavuttourism.de). This website mirrors the look and feel of Nunavut Tourism’s new website, but
content and functionality are much more basic.

Maintain a database of qualified tour operators and wholesalers in the identified geographic area, and
fulfill all Nunavut trade requests.

Develop an annual tour operator newsletter and distribute to all relevant and interested tour operators
and wholesalers

Coordinate qualified travel media requests who will be suitable to assist in promoting editorial coverage
of the Nunavut

Disseminate 4 press releases per year

Establish and maintain a strong working relationship with the Canadian Tourism Commission and other
government partners, and to participate in 2 in-market sessions so as to remain abreast of all trends,
market intelligence and marketing activities that are taking place in Germany.
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e  Provide an official Nunavut Tourism address in Europe.
e  Provide Nunavut Tourism with a written annual report that summarizes all in-market activities and
includes current and anticipated results of all marketing campaigns.

Canadian Tourism Commission - Partnerships & Programs

The Canadian Tourism Commission (CTC) is Canada’s national tourism marketing organization and is responsible
for promoting Canada as a desirable tourism destination to the global market. Nunavut Tourism, along with the
other provinces and territories, regularly partners with the CTC and/or participates in its various programs and
initiatives.

Over the past year, Nunavut Tourism has worked with the CTC on the following projects:

Signature Experiences Collection

The Signature Experiences Collection (SEC) is a collection of unique Canadian travel experiences that is showcased
through the CTC’s marketing, media and sales channels. It includes travel experiences from Canadian-based tour
operators from every province and territory that best exemplify once-in-a-lifetime tourism opportunities in
Canada.

The SEC program is beneficial to Canadian travel suppliers because it helps
develop international markets for their product offerings by providing
greater exposure for their businesses. The CTC uses the SEC members as a
priority inventory of experiences to highlight in its global marketing, media
and sales activities.

The SEC program was launched in July of 2011 and currently includes over
100 members; four of these are Nunavut operators. Nunavut Tourism has been involved in the program
development and selection process by providing input on criteria development as well consulting with the CTC
about the initial members selected for the program.

Since there is no limit to the number of members in the collection, Nunavut Tourism encourages its eligible
operators to submit an application. For eligibility criteria, program information, and details about the application
process, please visit www.canada.travel/sec.

Media Miser

Media Miser is an Ottawa-based media monitoring company contracted by the CTC to provide print, online, and
broadcast media monitoring services for the provincial and territorial marketing organizations. Nunavut Tourism
bought into this program early in 2012 and now receives weekly reports detailing media coverage about tourism in
Nunavut across various Canadian media outlets. Additionally, Media Miser’s quarterly reports highlight top
publications, authors, regions, subject matter and other useful information. Nunavut Tourism has found this
program to be a very efficient and cost-effective means of tracking media coverage within Canada and will
continue with the program into the next year.

FAM trips
The CTC has assisted with several international FAM trips to Nunavut by contributing airfare for media to get from

their country of origin to a Canadian gateway city. This support has been crucial in helping with international

Nunavut Tourism Annual Report, 2011-2012 12



FAMs, which are otherwise often too costly to arrange. This past year, the CTC contributed airfare for German
writer Joerg Michel’s art-focused trip to Cape Dorset and Igaluit as well as Eva Holland’s (Matador Network, based
in USA) week-long trip to Gjoa Haven.

Pan Territorial Marketing Initiative

Last year was year two for this major project that Nunavut Tourism leads. With generous funding from CanNor,

Canada’s three northern territories have been able to do national TV ad campaigns. These campaigns are aimed at

the domestic market and provide broad general awareness of Canada’s North. Response to the ads have been
very positive and all three territories realize this type of national
advertising is something they could not do on their own.

The ads run late February to the end of March on primetime
shows like American Idol and CSl, as well as on specialty
networks. Ad buys are concentrated in major urban centres of
Toronto, Edmonton and Vancouver. Some ads were bought
during local evening news broadcasts in Montreal.

In January, the Pan Territorial group met with the Pan Territorial
Francophone group to determine how to best work together and
broaden the reach of both groups. This work continues with an
MOU being drafted and another meeting planned for this winter.
This group also hosted a very successful media event at
GoMedia, which was held in Whitehorse in May 2012. The decision was made to sponsor an evening that would

showcase the North to a captive audience of over 125 journalists from around the country.

Another round of commercials is planned for year three, along with exciting promotions on the Weather Network.

Special Projects

Tourism in Nunavut Conference

The 2012 Tourism in Nunavut Conference (TINC) was funded by CanNor and took place in Igaluit, Nunavut, March

19-23, 2012, primarily at the Frobisher Inn. Additional venues included the Navigator Inn, Unikkaarvik Visitor
Centre and Astro Theatre. The number of registered delegates totaled 151
and the number of gala tickets sold was 146. The cost of registration was
$100 and the cost of a gala ticket was S50.

The TINC brought together tourism representatives from the three regions
of Nunavut; Kitikmeot, Kivalliq and Qikigtaaluk (Baffin); British Columbia,
Manitoba, Quebec, Northwest Territories, Newfoundland and Labrador
and Greenland. This inaugural event created and reinforced tourism
related issues and ideas while providing an opportunity for problem

Over 150 delegates attended the conference.
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solving and networking. The theme of the TINC, “More than meets the eye”, was displayed in the diverse
programing and the variety of attendees.

Nunavut Tourism contracted Sara Acher on an 8 month term to coordinate
the event; Sara reported to Colleen Dupuis, Nunavut Tourism CEO and the
TINC steering committee (Cheri Kemp-Long, CanNor; Betty Anne Eaton,
Nunavut Tourism Chair/First Air; Karen Kabloona, ED&T) in addition to a
program committee comprised of tourism representatives from all over
Nunavut.

There were four levels of sponsorship/partnership opportunities for the
TINC; Diamond, Gold, Ivory and Bone. Sponsors were recognized for their
in-kind and monetary contributions. There were five diamond level
sponsors with contributions of $10,000 or more; four gold level sponsors
with contributions between $5,000 and $9,999; eleven ivory level
sponsors with contributions between $1,500 and $4,999; and two bone
level sponsors with contributions up to $1,499.

Delegates participated actively in discussions
following speaker presentations.

The TINC had 10 scheduled sessions and 32 scheduled speakers in a 3 day program. Tuesday, March 20, 2012

included opening remarks by Betty Ann Eaton, Nunavut Tourism Chair and The Honorable Eva Aariak, Premier of

Nunavut and four sessions: What is Tourism; Sport Hunting and Fishing; Meetings, Events and More; How Sectors
Can Work Together. Wednesday, March 21, 2012 included four sessions: Marine
Based Tourism; Community Led Tourism; Future Trends; Support and Funding
Options and Opportunities. Thursday, March 22, 2012 included remarks by The
Honorable Leona Aglukkaq, MP for Nunavut and two sessions: Cultural Tourism
Part 1 & 2 and National Organizations Part 1 & 2.

Evening social events for the conference included a Meet & Greet reception with
an arctic sports demonstration and a Gala Dinner with drum dancing and live
music at the Frobisher Inn. A Country Food Celebration at the Navigator Inn which
featured throat singers, an arctic fashion show, Inuktitut square dancing, and a live
band. The TINC began and ended with “Experience lqaluit” tours, which included
dog sledding, Iqaluit city tour and Inuit Art Experience. The Unikkaarvik Visitor
Centre also hosted an art market on the

first and last day of the conference.

Nunavut Tourism staff at
“Conference Central.”

The TINC website www.tourisminnunavut.ca provided general
information about Igaluit and planned activities; travel and
accommodations; registration; schedule of events; and sponsors.
Advertisements were placed in popular Nunavut publications such as
Nunatsiaq News and Up Here Magazine. Email notifications, media
releases, newsletter updates and radio announcements also provided
information about the conference to the public.

Drum dancers performed for a crowd at the
conference’s Gala Dinner.
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CTV’s Canada AM

Nunavut was the final frontier for CTV’s Canada AM with all of the other provinces and territories having held the
national spotlight in the past. Finally, our territory had the opportunity to shine and show the world what the true
arctic is really like.

CTV’s Canada AM broadcasted live from Igaluit for the first time
ever on July 9" from the Legislative Assembly and on July 10" from
Joamie school. Nunavut Tourism worked with the staff at CTV and
local businesses to coordinate everything from transportation, sand
bag rentals, food & beverage and storage to segment topics, rental
agreements and sponsorship. The project was led by Nunavut
Tourism, funded by the Government of Nunavut’s Department of
Economic Development and Transportation and sponsorship was
provided by First Air, The Frobisher Inn and Coman Arctic.

CTV crew and Nunavut Tourism staff visited CTV's Canada AM has a viewership estimated at two million
Katannilik Territorial Park. viewers per day and the value of the coverage received would have

cost four times as much in paid advertising. Nunavut Tourism's new
website, which was launched on July 9th and announced live on the show, received more than quadruple the
number of last year's hits over the course of CTV's stay in Igaluit and visitation numbers continue to trend higher
than previous years' averages.

CTV staff and crew began arriving in Iqaluit on July 3" for pre-filming,
set up and location scouting; by July g™ Igaluit was host to 25 CTV staff
and crew. The CTV staff and crew consisted of producers, hosts,
production managers, camera men/women and technical managers
and support. The last of the CTV staff and crew departed Iqaluit on July
11 with a bittersweet sigh from all who were involved. Everyone
worked very well together and CTV was impressed with the
organizational skills of the Nunavut Tourism staff.

Segments for the two day show were organized in cooperation with

CTV and Nunavut Tourism. The goal while outlining the numerous live
Beverly Thomson interviewing Iqaluit

. . . and prerecorded segments was
residents behind Joamie School.

to make certain a full picture of
Nunavut was represented; not just a specific location, industry or subject.
We wanted to make sure Canada saw the real Nunavut, including all of the
positive and negative aspects of a growing territory. Throughout the project,
whenever possible Nunavut businesses were used and showcased.

B-roll footage or prerecorded shoots took place in Katannilik Territorial Park,

Pangnirtung, Auyuittug National Park, the Arctic Circle and several locations
Jeff and Beverly discuss the Mace of Nunavut
with the artists who created it.
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around lgaluit. This footage was incorporated into the live show, which consisted of 10 or more segments on each
day of live broadcasting.

The July 9" three-hour live broadcast in the parking lot of the Nunavut Legislative Assembly, with the secondary
location at the power plant, included the following segments:

e Showcase of Igaluit’s beauty with aerial shots and pre-recorded
footage from the Road to Nowhere

e New Nunavut license plate show and tell

e The Mace of Nunavut show and tell with Inuk Charlie, Mathew
Nugingagq, and Paul Malliki

e Interview with Premier Eva Aariak and Cathy Towtongie, President of
NTI, including pre-recorded footage of a walk with the Premier in the
rock garden at Igaluit square

e Soap stone carving show and tell and carving lesson with Looty

Pijamini
e Inuit History and Tradition lesson with Naullag Arnaquq The Simeonie Keenainak Band performed at
e  Walk and talk of the four corners, brief tour of Igaluit town centre the end of the July 9" broadcast. Frisbees were
and introduction of Iqaluit slang (rush minute) distributed to celebrate the launch of Nunavut
e Interview with the Honorable Leona Aglukkaq Tourism’s new website.

e Lesson on arctic flowers and plants with Yvonne Earls

e Habitat for Humanity build in Apex B-roll segment

e  Pangnirtung boat trip in Cumberland Sound with Peter’s Expediting & Outfitting Services

e  Show and tell of the CTV control room — Airport Fire Department command vehicle converted into CTV’s
command center

e Travel in Nunavut and Nunavut Tourism website launch

o Art of the North with Andrew Qappik and Toonoo Sharky

e Simeonie Keenainak and band and Inuktitut square dancing

The July 10" three-hour live broadcast overlooking Koojesse Bay at the back of Joamie School, with the secondary
location at the breakwater, included the following segments:

e Interview with Cheri Kemp-Long explaining how the sea lift operates in Nunavut

e Interview with Mary Simon, former President of ITK, about the challenges of
housing and health care in the territory

e Interview with Wayne Lynch, Director of Fisheries and Sealing about the Nunavut
Research Vessel and sport fishing in Nunavut

e Interview with Sarah and Eric McNair-Landry about their kite skiing and cross
country skiing adventures in the arctic

e Interview with Louis-Philip Pothier, owner/operator of Inukpak Outfitting, about
dogsledding in Nunavut — segment included Inuit sled dog puppies

e Interview and show and tell with Eric Prosh, Director of Minerals for the GN and
a video of the Meadowbank Gold project

e  Arctic Circle segment — CTV crew flew into the Arctic Circle via helicopter

e Arctic sports demonstration with Johnny Issaluk and Anguti Johnson
Jeff Hutcheson learns to

high kick with local athletes.
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e  Future Panel with Peter Taptuna, Deputy Premier; Anne Hellwig, student and hospitality worker; Alek
Montpetit

e Inuktitut language lesson with Karliin Aariak

e  Cost of goods segment with Mary Simon

e Arctic cooking demonstration with Frobisher Inn Executive Chef Josef Szakacs

e Live throat singing footage of Karen Flaherty and Kiah Hachey

The community response to the broadcast was amazing; the number of spectators on both days was much greater
than anticipated. Local business and community members have shared several positive and uplifting comments
and stories with the staff at Nunavut Tourism. The live broadcast was a huge success and although the project was
a lot of work, it was worth all of the time, energy and funding!

Recreational Sport Fishing

Nunavut Tourism and the Government of Nunavut’s Department of Environment are working in partnership to
develop and implement a territorial recreational sport fishing marketing plan. This project seeks to increase
awareness of Nunavut as a world class fishing destination.

An eight-page full colour guide to fishing in Nunavut was completed last winter; the slogan is “Nunavut - like
nowhere else on earth”. The creative for the guide was completed by Outcrop Communications and 9000 copies
were produced in the first print run. The guide includes Nunavut fish species; Inuit culture; maps; travel
information; world record catches; information on fishing licenses, fishing outfitters, lodges, wilderness camps,
guiding services and much more.

A three day fly-fishing training course was offered to members last spring by Rick Whorwood in the Keewatin Air
hangar in Iqaluit. The course included but was not limited to instruction on fly-fishing methods, best practices,
proper equipment, most successful conditions and locations. Where possible Nunavut Tourism assisted members
with travel costs and fly-fishing equipment was offered for sale at a discounted rate.

Duane Radford, President of the Outdoor Writers of Canada, participated in a media FAM trip August 23" to 30th,
2012 at Camp Ekaluk with B & J Fly-fishing Adventures. We worked in

cooperation with the manager of B & J Fly-fishing to make sure the trip

was a success for all who were involved. The article will be published

in the December 2012 issue of Alberta Outdoorsman magazine and the

2013 fly-fishing edition of the Canadian Outdoorsman magazine; it will

then be rolled over into a chapter in a book that American author Ross

Shickler is writing about Fishing for Arctic char, Lake trout and Arctic

grayling in January 2013.

Nunavut Tourism is working with Plummer’s Tree River Lodge to
provide a grand prize for the Gray’s Sporting Journal annual contest.
Nunavut sport fishing and Plummer’s Tree River Lodge will be featured Travel writer Duane Radford at Camp Ekaluk

. . . ith B&J Flyfishing Advent .
in 17 full colour, full page ads for the grand prize draw - six issues of Wi Vfishing Adventures
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American Angler, seven issues of Gray’s Sporting Journal and four issues of Fly Tyer. The contest will also be
promoted online and in social media. The ads will run July 2013 to July 2014; the draw will take place in June 2014.
This agreement will also provide Nunavut Tourism with discounted ad rates and upgraded ad sizes in Gray’s
Sporting Journal, American Angler and Fly Tyer magazine.

In order to bring Nunavut to the attention of avid fishermen/women, Nunavut Tourism plans to publish
advertisements in American fishing magazines. The focus will be on publications with a distribution in high income
earning locations, in addition to a high earning target markets. The ad design has been outsourced to Outcrop
Nunavut.

Nunavut Tourism in partnership with the Nunavut Arctic College commissioned the update of the fishing guide
training program which was last delivered in 1996 and last updated in the late 1980’s. The first phase of this
update has been completed and the second phase is scheduled to be completed in the winter of 2013. When the
program is market ready the hope is to deliver it as part of the Tourism Studies Program at the Nunavut Arctic
College and also in regional centres as a certificate program.

Nunavut Tourism will promote recreational sport fishing on our website by way of digital and PDF copies of the
fishing guide, promotional video footage and photographs. Additionally, Nunavut Tourism plans to work closely
with the Department of Environment to include an online purchasing option for fishing licenses on their website.

Member Services

Nunavut Tourism is working hard every day to improve the services and support we offer our members. By visiting
communities, talking to existing and potential members, and staying current with the needs of the industry, we are
able to wo